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Minutes of Mass Communication Division Meeting
November 14, 2009
Number of Members in Attendance:  50
2:00 p.m. 
Call to order by Chair, Travis L. Dixon

2:01 p.m. 
Distribution of agenda (Travis L. Dixon)
2:02 p.m. 
Introduction of division officers by Chair, Travis L. Dixon

2:03 p.m. 
Minutes of 2008 meeting distributed and accepted into record (Secretary Elect: Srividya Ramasubramanian).
2:04 p.m. 
Nominations for 2009-2010 officers opened by Nominating Committee Chair, Laura Beth Daws. Elections were held concurrently with other meeting activities.
Vice Chair –Elect (4-year position) position opened for nominations. No nominations were made from the floor. Adam Earnhardt spoke on his behalf. Earnhardt elected by acclamation.

2:06 p.m. 
Secretary-Elect position opened for nominations. 
Nicholas Bowman from Young Harris College spoke on his behalf. Nominations were invited from the floor. Jakob Jensen from Purdue University was nominated from the floor and spoke on his behalf. Nicholas Bowman withdrew his nomination. Jakob Jensen was announced Secretary-Elect of the division by acclamation.

2:10 p.m.

Proposal for by-law change regarding Chair-Elect for Nominating Committee by Karyn Riddle, Nominating Committee member.

It was recommended that the person who receives the most votes in each election shall be the following year’s Chair-Elect of the Committee. The previous Chair-Elect Officer will become the Chair and assist the Chair-Elect with the nominations and elections. Chair-Elect of the Nominating Committee will be a part of the Executive Committee. The individual who receives the most votes will serve as Chair-Elect Officer of the Division Nominating Committee the following year. The proposal would take effect starting next year. The proposal was accepted without any questions. This by-law change has been resolved by acclamation.
2:11 p.m.  
Research Committee Vice-Chair Elect position opened for nominations. 
C. Leigh Nelson, James Madison University was a nominee. Sharon Mazzarella spoke on her behalf. Mihalea Popescu  from California State University, San Bernardino. There was no statement read on her behalf. Nominations were invited from the floor. Sumana Chattopadhyay from Marquette University was nominated from the floor by Jennifer Stevens Aubrey. Sumana Chattopadhyay delivered a statement on her own behalf. Srividya Ramasubramanian from Texas A&M University nominated herself from the floor and spoke on her behalf. Nominations were closed.
2:15 p.m. 
Research Committee Chair, Rebecca Chory, explained that the duties and responsibilities of the Vice-Chair Elect.

The first year member of the Research Committee (Vice-Chair Elect) would be responsible for recruiting reviewers, session chairs and respondents, while the second-year member (Vice-Chair) would be in charge of paper and panel reviews including assigning reviewers and the paper distribution. The third-year member (Chair) would be responsible primarily for scheduling and program planning, and be a liaison with NCA. Second and third-year members of the committee would not be allowed to submit papers to the division. 

As this change in the Research Committee structure is taking effect this year, two people need to be appointed – one as Vice-Chair Elect and another as Vice-Chair Elect-Elect. It was proposed that instead of voting for two separate positions, that the person who gets the maximum votes be appointed as Vice-Chair Elect and the person with the next highest number of votes be appointed as Vice-Chair Elect-Elect.

2:18 p.m. 
Chair Travis L. Dixon proposes a resolution to change budget use from reception to graduate student travel grant
The rationale for the proposed change is that the food served at our division’s reception is incredibly expensive and that a better use of this fund could be to support graduate student travel. 

Proposed resolution: A portion of the monies currently used to fund reception refreshments be instead used to fund a Mass Communication Division graduate student travel grant. Applications for this grant would be made available to those selected for the Top Four Student Papers. Applicants would be asked to provide information regarding their available travel funding, and selection for the grant would be selected based on both need and merit.  The executive committee will review the applications and make a final determination regarding the recipient.

Resolution was offered to the floor. A question was raised from the floor about whether the funds will roll over to the next year if the Top Four student awardees were already fully funded by their universities. It was suggested that the grant be open to all student papers instead of just those who win the Top Paper Awards. A resolution was proposed to amend the resolution so that the grants are based on student paper rankings as well as need. Resolution is adopted.
2:26 p.m. 
Sumana Chattopadhyay, with the highest number of votes, was elected as Research Committee Vice-Chair Elect. Srividya Ramasubramanian, with second highest number of votes, was elected as Research Committee Vice-Chair Elect-Elect. 
2:27 p.m. 
Publications/Web Editor position was opened for nominations

There were two nominees for this position. Nicholas Bowman, Young Harris College spoke on his behalf. William B. Hart, Norfolk State University was the other nominee. Stan Tickton spoke on behalf of William B. Hart and handed out a summary statement by this nominee. 
2:31 p.m. 
Research Committee Chair, Rebecca Chory, gave a report on the 2009 convention program. 

164 papers submitted (6% decrease from 2008) and 26 panels proposals submitted (30% increase from 2008). 101 papers accepted (74% acceptance rate; 1% increase from 2008) and 13 panels accepted (50% acceptance rate; same rate as 2008). The division had 185 reviewers (110 faculty + 68 students and 7 unknown status) who each reviewed 2-3 papers.
2.34 p.m.
Nicholas Bowman announced as the Publications/Web Editor

2.35 p.m.
Representative to NCA Nominating Committee position opened for nominations.

Mina Tsay from Boston University spoke on her own behalf. There were no nominations from the floor. Mina Tsay was announced as the new Representative to the NCA Nominating Committee by acclamation.

2: 36 p.m.
Travis Dixon informs that pre-registration deadline is likely to be on September 17th for 2010.

2:37 p.m.
Representative to the NCA Resolutions Committee position opened for nominations.
Karyn Riddle from University of Wisconsin spoke on her own behalf. There were no nominations from the floor. Karyn Riddle was announced as the new Representative to the NCA Resolutions Committee by acclamation.

2:40 p.m.
Legislative Committee Representative opened for nominations
Omatayo Banjo from University of Cincinnati withdrew her nomination. Jeff Tyus from Youngstown State University spoke on his own behalf. There were no nominations from the floor. Jeff Tyus was announced as the new Representative to the Legislative Assembly by acclamation.

2:44 p.m.
Top papers were recognized by division chair, Travis Dixon
“Selective Exposure to Sexual Television Content: The Role of Genre and Perceived Message Intent” by Emily Moyer-Guse (Ohio State University)

“Mass Communication and the Sleeper Effect: Further Evidence that Fictional Narratives Can Be More Persuasive Over Time” by Jakob Jensen (Purdue University), Jennifer Bernat (Purdue University), Kari Wilson (Purdue University), Julie Goonewardene (Purdue University)

“Perceptions of Moral Violations among Media Characters” by Allison Eden (Michigan State University), Mary Beth Oliver (Penn State University), Ron Tamborini (Michigan State University), Julia Woolley (Penn State University), Anthony Limperos (Penn State University)

“The YouTube Indian: Portrayals of Native Americans on a Viral Video Site” by Maria Kopacz (West Chester Univ), Bessie Lawton (West Chester Univ)

2:45 p.m.
Nominating Committee position was opened for nominations.

Jamel Bell of Boston University was one of the nominees. No statement was read on her behalf. Melissa Click, University of Missouri-Columbia spoke on her own behalf, as did Nancy Jennings from the University of Cincinnati.
2:46 p.m.
Final report on MCD Teaching and Service Awards by Vice Chair, Andrew Billings
Three letters of support are no longer a requirement.  People are welcome to submit “supporting materials”, which could include three letters if the applicant chose to include them.
The Service Award nominees and winner would be selected from among MCD officers.  
A Teaching Award nomination form will be available at our division meeting.  Once nominated, nominees will be asked if they wish to supply supporting materials.  The nomination form will also remain available at the website, as is currently the case. 

2: 46 p.m.
Nancy Jennings, with the highest number of votes, was announced as the Chair-Elect of Nominating Committee. Melissa Click announced as a member of the Nominating Committee.
2:47 p.m.
Graduate Student Representative position was opened for nominations
Mitch Schwartz and Bob Zuercher, University of Kentucky, were candidates for this position. Laura Beth Daws spoke on behalf of both these nominees. Sara Peters from the University of Missouri-Columbia was another nominee. Elizabeth Behm-Morawitz spoke on her behalf. Nominations were invited from the floor. Kari Wilson, Purdue University, was nominated from the floor and spoke on her own behalf. Elizabeth Hatfield, Texas A&M University was also nominated from the floor. She spoke on her own behalf. Nominations were closed for this position.
2:50 p.m.
Adam Earnhardt shared Publications/Web Editor report

Adam Earnhardt shared that Great River Technologies has agreed to sponsor the MCD website again. They renewed their commitment for two years with sole sponsorship of our site at $110 a year. He also requested members to promote the Facebook group of the Division. 
2:55 p.m.  
Elizabeth Hatfield announced as new Graduate Student Representative.  


2:56 p.m.  
Legislative Assembly report by Stan Tickton and Jane Banks
NCA is fiscally sound and the financial budget was passed. 

Four new resolutions were presented:

The assembly voted on solitary confinement and torture  but did not get enough votes (63 Yes-63 No). A 2/3 vote needed to pass. The issue is expected to come up for vote again next year. 

A resolution was proposed to remove the $50 fee for short courses. The rationale was that short courses are an integral part of the conference and that additional fees should not be charged for it. NCA generated 23,000$ from short courses last year and 18, 900$ from them this year. The resolution did not pass  as a 2/3 vote was  needed (72 Yes- 51 No). 

It was proposed that NCA’s Boards nominate their own members and submit those nominations to the Committee on  Committees for approval rather than the Committee and Committees nominating and approving membership of the various Boards. This was passed. 
A resolution to increase dues by $10 for individuals and by $100 for institutions was proposed. This would mean that graduate student fees would increase from $60 to 70, individual from $165 to 175, patron from $265 to 275, and institutions from $150 to 250.A 2/3 vote was needed. This proposal was not passed.
Pre-registration deadline was discussed. No information on what future action the Executive Board will tike on this matter for 2010.  THE sentiment expressed in the LA was to eliminate it or modify it such as push back the date another two weeks.
3:01 p.m.
Travis Dixon thanked Jane Banks for her service as she announces her retirement next year. 

Jane Banks’ report on Legislative Committee:

It was proposed that a representative of the Affirmative Action Committee be separately appointed to the Legislative Assembly. Currently leaders of the Caucuses were serving this role but due to various pressures, were some times not able to commit to come early to the conference location to attend Legislative Assembly meetings. This proposal was carried.

A survey was conducted with Legislative Assembly members about the pre-registration policy. It was clear that NCA was losing more money because of this policy. About 750 participants were dropped from the program because they did not pre-register for the conference. Members of the Legislative Assembly participated in small group discussions and surveys to give their feedback and inputs on the pre-registration process.

3:15 p.m.
Report by Jennifer Stevens Aubrey on planning for the 2010 convention program 
Call for papers will be available in the beginning of December. The submission process will open on December 2, 2009. 

NCA encouraging preconference proposals that might develop a theme that is relevant to mass communication scholars. NCA is offering a new format for research called “Roundtables for Research in Progress”. Both the preconference and RIP roundtable proposals would be sent to NCA, not to MCD. Those calls should be available soon. 

She outlined the responsibilities for the MCD Research Committee:

Jennifer Stevens Aubrey will plan sessions for 2010 conference. Rebecca Verser will assign reviewers to papers and Sumana Chattopadhyay will recruit reviewers.
3:17 p.m.
Chair Travis Dixon calls for any new business items to be discussed
There was a suggestion from the floor to consider off-site locations for MCD reception in the future. One possibility is to keep the time on the program schedule but move to another location right after the business meeting. Motion to consider off-site locations in the future was accepted.
3:20 p.m.
Installation of new officers by Chair (Travis L. Dixon).

Meeting adjourned at 3:21 p.m.

